STANDARDS COMMITTEE

WEDNESDAY 11 APRIL 2007 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Dodd (Chairman), Councillor Farmer (P), Mrs Riddle, Stevenson and Stothard, Mr A Fraser, Councillor Ms J Holland, Dr P Tiplady

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor R Aldersey, Councillor Tootle, Ms Dunleavy,



Ms Hartley and Mr Lambert

ST.06/07
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.

ST.07/07
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

ST.08/07
The Chairman introduced the Members of the Panel to all the parties.

ST.09/07
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972

It was agreed that as the Councillor who was the subject of the complaint had not indicated that he wished the matter to be dealt with in private, and in view of guidance from the Standards Board, that consideration of the Investigator’s Report be dealt with in public.  Copy of the Investigator's Report and the original complaint letter were circulated to the Press who were present at the meeting.

ST.10/07
HEARING IN RELATION TO POSSIBLE FAILURE TO FOLLOW CODE OF CONDUCT FOR MEMBERS

Consideration was given to a report which had been prepared by the Director of Legal and Democratic Services as the authority's Monitoring Officer (LDS.22/07) which set out the background to the complaint which related to a visit by Councillor Aldersey to The Grange Children's Home on 31 May 2006.  

The complainant had alleged that the Councillor's conduct could have amounted to a breach of the City Council's Code of Conduct in that the Member had allegedly failed to treat others with respect and had brought his office and the authority into disrepute during the visit.  The report informed Members that the Standards Board for England had decided that the matter should be investigated and had referred it to the City Council for local investigation and determination.

The Council's Head of Legal Services, as the Investigating Officer, had investigated the complaint against the Councillor and had produced a report.

The Monitoring Officer set out the pre-hearing processes which had been carried out, the key issues arising from the investigation and a procedure to be followed during the hearing.  He circulated a copy of the procedure and the City Council's Code of Conduct.

Councillor Aldersey informed the Panel that he had asked Councillor Tootle to act on his behalf.

The Investigating Officer had no questions.

RESOLVED –

(1)
That the report be received.

(2)
That the proposed procedure to be followed in determining the hearing be agreed.

ST.11/07
INVESTIGATING OFFICER'S REPORT
The Head of Legal Services presented his report which was dated 6 February 2007.  The report set out details of the allegations that;

Councillor Aldersey's visit to The Grange Children's Home had been inappropriate and had shown a lack of respect.  

Councillor Aldersey's interaction with the member of staff at The Grange Children's Home had been inappropriate and in particular he had failed to treat her with respect.  

Comments made by Councillor Aldersey about another Elected Member had been inappropriate and had shown a lack of respect.  

References by Councillor Aldersey to the closure of two other children's homes had been calculated to cause concern and to give the impression that he had greater authority than he did, and 

Councillor Aldersey's behaviour during his visit had brought his office into disrepute.

The report then set out the relevant provisions of statute, the references in the Code of Conduct and other local protocols and attached copies of notes of various meetings and other supporting documentary evidence.  The report set out the findings of fact and the reasoning behind those findings, together with the Investigating Officer's conclusions and findings.  

The Investigating Officer questioned the Care Worker at The Grange Children's Home and the Manager of the The Grange Children's Home and circulated to Members of the Committee and the Member the original copy of The Grange Children's Home Log Books which had been referred to.  Councillor Aldersey and his representative and the Members of the Committee questioned the witnesses and Mr Lambert on details of their submission.  The witnesses left the meeting at 11.05 am.

Following a short break, Councillor Tootle presented the case on behalf of Councillor Aldersey and the Investigating Officer and the Members of the Panel questioned Councillor Aldersey on details of his submission.

The Reporting Officer and the Member then summed up their cases and the parties left the meeting at 12.20pm whilst the Committee considered the matter.  

The parties returned to the meeting at 1.25pm when the Chairman announced that the Committee, having carefully considered the reports by the Investigating Officer and the evidence before the Committee and having heard the oral evidence of the witnesses and Councillor Aldersey at the meeting had, on the balance of probabilities 

i)
Found no Breach of the Code of Conduct in relation to Councillor Aldersey's visit to The Grange Children's Home and concluded that the visit in itself was not inappropriate nor did it show a lack of respect.

(ii)
Found a Breach of the Code of Conduct in relation to Councillor Aldersey's interaction with the member of staff at The Grange Children's Home.  The Committee concluded that Councillor Aldersey's behaviour was inappropriate and, in particular, that he failed to treat the Care Worker with respect contrary to paragraph 2(b) of the Code.

(iii)
Found a Breach of the Code of Conduct in relation to comments made by Councillor Aldersey about another Elected Member in that the comment that Councillor Mallinson was "all mouth and no action" was inappropriate and showed a lack of respect to Councillor Mallinson contrary to paragraph 2(b) of the Code.

(iv)
Found no Breach of the Code of Conduct in relation to references by Councillor Aldersey to the closure of two other children's homes.

(v)
Found a Breach of the Code of Conduct in relation to Councillor Aldersey's behaviour during his visit to The Grange Children's Home on 31 May 2006 in that this visit and his behaviour had brought his office and the authority into disrepute contrary to paragraph 4 of the Code.

The Chairman then invited submissions in relation to the sanctions which should be imposed.  Councillor Tootle and the Investigating Officer made submissions.

The parties then left the meeting whilst the Committee decided upon the sanction to be imposed.  A copy of the guidelines which had been prepared by the Standards Board to assist Members of Standards Committees in deciding a penalty had been circulated and Members attention was also drawn to the section in the procedure note which set out actions which were open to the Committee.

The parties returned at 2.00pm and the Chairman set out the decisions of the Committee, together with reasons behind those decisions and notified Councillor Aldersey that:

(1)
Councillor Aldersey was required to give a written apology to the Care Worker at the Children's Home within 7 days in a form approved by the Chairman of the Committee.

(2)
Councillor Aldersey be censured in regard to the remarks made concerning Councillor Mallinson and be required to give a written apology to Councillor Mallinson within 7 days in a form approved by the Chairman of the Committee.

(3)
Councillor Aldersey be censured for bringing his office and the authority into disrepute.

(4)
The sanctions will take effect from the date of the decision – 11 April 2007.

(5)
The Monitoring Officer to forward a full note of the decision to Councillor Aldersey, together with details as to his right of appeal.

ST.12/07
CHAIRMAN

Councillor Dodd reported that he would not be standing for re‑election in May 2007 and this would therefore be his last meeting of the Standards Committee.  He thanked all Members and Mr Egan and Mr Dixon for their support and guidance during his time on the Standards Committee.  Members of the Standards Committee thanked Councillor Dodd for his work as Chairman of the Standards Committee.

(The meeting ended at 2.10 pm)
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